



IMPROVEMENT SCHEME NO. 1:

ASHBURTON NORTH STRATEGIC INDUSTRIAL AREA

Western Australian Planning Commission

As gazetted 30 September 2016

DISCLAIMER

This is a copy of the Improvement Scheme No. 1: Ashburton North Strategic Industrial Area produced from an electronic version of the Scheme held and maintained by the Department of Planning Lands & Heritage. Whilst all care has been taken to accurately portray the current Scheme provisions, no responsibility shall be taken for any omissions or errors in this documentation.

Consultation with the Western Australian Planning Commission should be made to view a legal version of the Scheme. Please advise the Department of Planning Lands & Heritage of any errors or omissions in this document.

IMPROVEMENT SCHEME ORIGINAL GAZETTAL DATE: 30 September 2016

Department of Planning, Lands and Heritage Gordon Stephenson House 140 William Street Perth WA 6000

Locked Bag 2506 Perth WA 6001 website: <u>www.dplh.wa.gov.au</u> email: <u>info@dplh.wa.gov.au</u>

tel: 08 6551 9000 fax: 08 6551 9001

National Relay Service: 13 36 77 infoline: 1800 626 477

IMPROVEMENT SCHEME NO. 1

ASHBURTON NORTH STRATEGIC INDUSTRIAL AREA

This Improvement Scheme of the Western Australian Planning Commission consists of this Scheme Text, the Scheme Map and the Guide Plan. The Improvement Scheme should be read with the Scheme Report.

AMENDMENTS

AMD	GAZETTAL	UPDATED		DETAILS
NO.	DATE	WHEN	BY	
1	14/2/20	24/02/2020	MLD	Rezoning of land within the Ashburton North Strategic Industrial Area to the General Industry and Strategic Industry zones, identification of additional uses and changes to land use permissibility in the Scheme and associated modifications to the Ashburton North Strategic Industrial Area – Guide Plan.

SCHEME DETAILS

IMPROVEMENT SCHEME No. 1:

ASHBURTON NORTH STRATEGIC INDUSTRIAL AREA

The Western Australian Planning Commission under the powers conferred by the *Planning and Development Act 2005* makes the following Improvement Scheme.

Table of Contents

Table of Contents4
Part 1 — Preliminary5
Part 2 – Planning Framework13
Part 3 — Zones and use of land15
Part 4 — General Development Requirements23
Part 5 - Guide Plan25
Part 6 — Requirement for Development Approval26
Part 7 — Applications for Development Approval28
Part 8 — Procedure for dealing with applications for development approval
Part 9 – Bushfire Risk Management
Part 10 — Enforcement and Administration
Part 11 — Forms referred to in this Scheme42
Appendix 1 – Guide Plan49
1.1 - Guide Plan Purpose
1.2 - Guide Plan Area
1.3 - Operation
1.4 - Zone Specific Requirements
1.5 - Sites for Future Investigation

Part 1 — Preliminary

1. Citation

This Improvement Scheme is referred to as Improvement Scheme No. 1: Ashburton North Strategic Industrial Area (this Scheme).

2. Commencement

Under section 122B(5) of the Act, this Scheme comes into operation on the day on which it is published in the *Gazette*.

3. Notes do not form part of Scheme

Notes, and instructions in italics, do not form part of this Scheme.

Note: The Interpretation Act 1984 section 32 makes provision in relation to whether headings form part of the written law.

4. Responsibility for Scheme

The Western Australian Planning Commission (the Commission) is the authority responsible for the enforcement and implementation of this Scheme and the execution of any works required to be executed under this Scheme.

5. Application

This Scheme does not apply in relation to the following:

- (a) Part of the land included in this Scheme is controlled by the Pilbara Ports Authority under the *Port Authorities Act 1999*. The approval of the Commission is not required for port works and port facilities in accordance with clause 36 of this Scheme.
- (b) Part of the land included in this Scheme is covered by the Onslow Solar Salt Agreement. The planning, development and use of land in accordance with and as contemplated by or under the Onslow Solar Salt Agreement does not require application to or the approval of the Commission.

6. Scheme area

This Scheme applies to the area shown on the Scheme Map.

7. Contents of Scheme

In addition to the provisions set out in this document (the scheme text), this Scheme includes the following:

- (a) the Scheme Map; and
- (b) the Guide Plan as set out in Appendix 1.

This Scheme is to be read in conjunction with Improvement Plan No. 41: Ashburton North Strategic Industrial Area and the Improvement Scheme No. 1: Ashburton North Strategic Industrial Area - Scheme Report.

8. Purposes of Scheme

The purposes of this Scheme are to —

- (a) set out the Commission's planning aims and intentions for the Scheme area; and
- (b) zone land within the Scheme area for the purposes defined in this Scheme; and
- (c) control and guide development; and
- (d) set out procedures for the assessment and determination of development applications; and
- (e) make provision for the administration and enforcement of this Scheme; and
- (f) address other matters referred to in Schedule 7 of the Act.

9. Aims of Scheme

The aims of this Scheme are to -

- (a) create a strategic industrial estate comprising major hydrocarbon processing industries and synergistic services and/or facilities with viable port access;
- (b) ensure the safe and efficient use of land for the long-term industrial development of a strategic industrial area of regional, state and national significance;
- (c) provide an internationally competitive industrial estate that offers a layout designed to facilitate and encourage industry synergies, functional transport links and where possible, the sharing of infrastructure networks and corridors;
- (d) minimise and mitigate adverse impacts on the surrounding land, the terrestrial and marine environment, and the Onslow community; and
- (e) ensure the appropriate separation and layout of land uses through appropriate internal and external buffers to prevent incompatible or conflicting land uses.

10. Relationship with local laws

Where a provision of this Scheme is inconsistent with a local law, the provisions of this Scheme prevails to the extent of the inconsistency.

11. Relationship with other local planning schemes

The Shire of Ashburton Local Planning Scheme ceases to have effect on the Improvement Scheme area.

12. Terms used

(1) In this Scheme, if a word is listed in this clause, the meaning of the word is as set out below —

Act means the Planning and Development Act 2005;

advertisement means any word, letter, model, sign, placard, board, notice, device or representation, whether illuminated or not, used wholly or partly for the purposes of advertising, announcing or directing, and includes —

- (a) any hoarding or similar structure used, or adapted for use, for the display of advertisements; and
- (b) any airborne device anchored to any land or building used for the display of advertising; and
- (c) any vehicle or trailer or other similar object placed or located so as to serve the purpose of displaying advertising.

amenity means all those factors which combine to form the character of an area and include the present and likely future amenity;

Ashburton North Strategic Industrial Area means the area shown on the Scheme Map as 'Ashburton North Strategic Industrial Area Boundary';

built heritage conservation means conservation as defined in the *Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990;*

commencement day means the day this Scheme comes into effect under section 87(4) of the Act;

commercial vehicle means a vehicle, whether licensed or not, that has a gross vehicle mass of greater than 4.5 tonnes including —

- (a) a utility, van, truck, tractor, bus or earthmoving equipment; and
- (b) a vehicle that is, or is designed to be an attachment to a vehicle referred to in paragraph (a);

Commission means the Western Australian Planning Commission as established under the provisions of *Western Planning Commission Act 1967*;

cultural heritage significance has meaning given in the *Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990* section 3(1);

incidental use means a use of premises which is consequent on, or naturally attaching, appertaining or relating to, the predominant use;

local law means a local law made under section 3.5 of the *Local Government Act 1995* or made by a local government under any other Act;

mining operations means premises where mining operations, as that term is defined in the *Mining Act 1978* section 8(1) is carried out;

net lettable area or *nla* means the area of all floors within the internal finished surfaces of permanent walls but does not include the following areas —

- (a) stairs, toilets, cleaner's cupboards, lift shafts and motor rooms, escalators, tea rooms and plant rooms, and other service areas;
- (b) lobbies between lifts facing other lifts serving the same floor;
- (c) areas set aside as public space or thoroughfares and not for the exclusive use of occupiers of the floor or building;
- (d) areas set aside for the provision of facilities or services to the floor or building where those facilities are not for the exclusive use of occupiers of the floor or building;

non-conforming use has the meaning given in the *Planning and Development Act 2005* section 172;

Onslow Solar Salt Agreement means the agreement (as varied from time to time) ratified by the Onslow Solar Salt Agreement Act 1992;

owner, in relation to land, means -

- (a) if the land is freehold land
 - (i) a person whose name is registered as a proprietor of the land; and
 - (ii) the State, if registered as a proprietor of the land; and
 - (iii) a person who holds an interest as purchaser under a contract to purchase an estate in fee simple in the land; and
 - (iv) a person who is the holder of a freehold interest in land vested in an executor or administrator under the *Administration Act 1903* section 8; and
- (b) if the land is Crown land
 - (i) the State; and
 - a person who holds an interest as purchaser under a contract to purchase an estate in fee simple in the land;

predominant use means the primary use of premises to which all other uses carried out on the premises are incidental;

premises means land, buildings or part of land or a building;

R-Codes means the Residential Design Codes prepared by the Western Australian Planning Commission under section 26 of the Act, as amended from time to time;

Scheme area means the area to which this Scheme applies;

substantially commenced means that some substantial part of work in respect of a development approved under this Scheme has been performed;

works, in relation to land, means -

- (a) any demolition, erection, construction, alteration of or addition to any building or structure on the land; and
- (b) the carrying out on the land of any excavation or other works; and

- (c) in the case of a place to which a Conservation Order made under the *Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990* section 59 applies, any act or thing that —
 - (i) is likely to damage the character of that place or the external appearance of any building; or
 - (ii) would constitute an irreversible alteration to the fabric of any building;

zone means a portion of the Scheme area identified on the Scheme map as a zone for the purpose of indicating the controls imposed by this Scheme on the use of, or the carrying out of works on the land.

(2) A word or expression that is not defined in this Scheme has the meaning it has in the *Planning and Development Act 2005*.

13. Land use terms used

If this Scheme refers to a category of land use that is listed in this provision, the meaning of that land use is as set out below -

abattoir means premises used commercially for the slaughtering of animals for the purposes of consumption as food products;

agriculture - extensive means premises used for the raising of stock or crops including outbuildings and earthworks, but does not include agriculture — intensive or animal husbandry — intensive;

agriculture - *intensive* means premises used for commercial purposes, including outbuildings and earthworks, associated with any of the following —

- the production of grapes, vegetables, flowers, exotic or native plants, or fruit or nuts;
- (b) the establishment and operation of plant or fruit nurseries;
- the development of land for irrigated fodder production or irrigated pasture (including turf farms);
- (d) aquaculture;

animal husbandry – intensive means premises used for keeping, rearing or fattening of pigs, poultry (for either egg or meat production), rabbits (for either meat or fur production) or other livestock in feedlots, sheds or rotational pens;

civic use means premises used by a government department, an instrumentality of the State or the local government for administrative, recreational or other purposes;

concrete batching plant means premises on which cement products or concrete are manufactured;

convenience store means premises -

- (a) used for the retail sale of convenience goods commonly sold in supermarkets, delicatessens or newsagents; and
- (b) operated during hours which include, but may extend beyond, normal trading hours; and
- (c) the floor area of which does not exceed 300 m² net lettable area;

fuel depot means premises used for the storage and sale in bulk of solid or liquid or gaseous fuel but does not include premises used -

- (a) as a service station; or
- (b) for the sale of fuel by retail into a vehicle for use by the vehicle;

harbour and marine facilities means any land or buildings used for and incidental to berths or pens, and fuelling, servicing, storage (including storage on land) areas, sales facilities for boating gear and equipment, providores, other offices, storerooms, jetties, piers, embankments, quays and moorings associated with facilities and/or land or buildings used for the purposes of loading, unloading and maintaining cargo and defense ships, or the mooring/berthing of passenger and/or recreational vessels;

industry means premises used for the manufacture, dismantling, processing, assembly, treating, testing, servicing, maintenance or repairing of goods, products, articles, materials or substances and includes facilities on the premises for any of the following purposes —

- (a) the storage of goods;
- (b) the work of administration or accounting;
- (c) the selling of goods by wholesale or retail;
- (d) the provision of amenities for employees;
- (e) incidental purposes;

industry - extractive means premises, other than premises used for mining operations, that are used for the extraction of basic raw materials including by means of ripping, blasting or dredging and may include facilities for any of the following purposes —

- the processing of raw materials including crushing, screening, washing, blending or grading;
- (b) activities associated with the extraction of basic raw materials including wastewater treatment, storage, rehabilitation, loading, transportation, maintenance and administration;

industry - hydrocarbon processing means:

- (a) facilities for the processing of hydrocarbons to produce liquefied natural gas, LPG, condensate, and/or other hydrocarbon products (including petrochemicals and other downstream processing or refining), facilities for the storage and export or delivery of such products at variable rates, flare structures and facilities for carbon dioxide treatment or management; and
- (b) any relevant supporting infrastructure and facilities such as wastewater treatment facilities, water supplies, desalination water production facilities, electricity generation plants, concrete batching plants, rock screening facilities, relevant administration buildings, internal access and haul roads, and visitors centre/facilities;

industry - light means premises used for an industry where impacts on the amenity of the area in which the premises is located can be mitigated, avoided or managed;

industry - noxious means an industry which is subject to licensing as a prescribed premise as specified in Schedule 1 of the *Environmental Protection Regulations 1987*, with the exception of intensive piggeries and abattoirs;

industry – strategic extraction means land, other than that used for mining operations, or 'industry – extractive', that is used for the limited extraction of basic raw materials and may include facilities for the following purposes:

'activities associated with the extraction of basic raw materials, primarily by way of establishing a borrow pit and including, removal, storage, loading and transport directly associated with or required to facilitate 'industry – hydrocarbon processing' or 'industry' uses within the ANSIA';

motor vehicle repair means premises used for or in connection with --

- (a) electrical and mechanical repairs, or overhauls, to vehicles other than panel beating, spray painting or chassis reshaping of vehicles; or
- (b) repairs to tyres other than recapping or retreading of tyres;

motor vehicle wash means premises primarily used to wash motor vehicles;

office means premises used for administration, clerical, technical, professional or similar business activities;

resource recovery centre means premises other than a waste disposal facility used for the recovery of resources from waste;

service station means premises other than premises used for a transport depot, panel beating, spray painting, major repairs or wrecking, that are used for –

- (a) the retail sale of petroleum products, motor vehicle accessories and goods of an incidental or convenience nature; or
- (b) the carrying out of greasing, tyre repairs and minor mechanical repairs to motor vehicles;

storage means premises used for the storage of goods, equipment, plant or materials;

supply base means a premise used to accommodate the logistical processes of hydrocarbon industries. A supply base may include large laydown areas, storage, warehouses, and a range of support buildings, infrastructure and amenities with port access;

telecommunications infrastructure means premises used to accommodate the infrastructure used by or in connection with a telecommunications network including any line, equipment, apparatus, tower, antenna, tunnel, duct, hole, pit or other structure related to the network;

trade display means premises used for the display of trade goods and equipment for the purpose of advertisement;

trade supplies means premises used to sell by wholesale or retail, or to hire, assemble or manufacture any materials, tools, equipment, machinery or other goods used for the following purposes including goods which may be assembled or manufactured off the premises -

- (a) automotive repairs and servicing;
- (b) building including repair and maintenance;
- (c) industry;
- (d) landscape gardening;
- (e) provision of medical services;
- (f) primary production;
- (g) use by government departments or agencies, including local government;

transport depot means premises used primarily for the parking or garaging of three or more commercial vehicles including -

- (a) any ancillary maintenance or refueling of those vehicles; and
- (b) any ancillary storage of goods brought to the premises by those vehicles; and
- (c) the transfer of goods or persons from one vehicle to another;

transport overnight facility means any land or buildings used for overnight accommodation of drivers, which is incidental to a transport depot;

utility - private means any work or undertaking constructed or maintained by a private party as may be required to provide water, sewerage, electricity, gas, vehicle access, drainage, communications or other similar services, to support projects within the Ashburton North Strategic Industrial Area;

utility - public means any work or undertaking constructed or maintained by a public authority or the Commission, or by a private party with arrangement with a public authority or the Commission as may be required to provide water, sewerage, electricity, gas, vehicle access, drainage, communications or other similar services;

warehouse means premises used for the purposes of storage, display or the sale by wholesale of goods;

workforce accommodation means premises, which may include modular or relocatable buildings, used -

- (a) for the accommodation of workers engaged in development associated with the Ashburton North Strategic Industrial Area;
- (b) for any associated catering, sporting, recreation and other amenities for the occupants and authorised visitors;
- (c) for infrastructure required to operate the use.

Part 2 – Planning Framework

14. Improvement Scheme policies

- (1) The Commission may prepare an Improvement Scheme policy in respect of any matter related to the planning and development of the Scheme area.
- (2) An Improvement Scheme policy
 - (a) may apply generally or in respect of a particular class or classes of matters specified in the policy; and may apply to the whole of the Scheme area or to part or parts of the Scheme area specified in the policy.
- (3) An Improvement Scheme policy must be based on sound planning principles and may address either strategic or operational considerations in relation to the matters to which the policy applies.
- (4) The Commission may amend or repeal an Improvement Scheme policy.
- (5) In making a determination on development applications under this Scheme the Commission must have regard to each relevant Improvement Scheme policy to the extent that the policy is consistent with this Scheme.

15. Procedure for making Improvement Scheme policy

- (1) If the Commission resolves to prepare an Improvement Scheme policy the Commission must advertise the proposed policy as follows
 - (a) publish a notice of the proposed policy in a newspaper circulating in the Shire of Ashburton, giving details of —
 - (i) the subject and nature of the proposed policy; and
 - (ii) the objectives of the proposed policy; and
 - (iii) where the proposed policy may be inspected; and
 - (iv) to whom, in what form and during what period submissions in relation to the proposed policy may be made;
 - (b) give notice of the proposed policy in any other way and carry out any other consultation the Commission considers appropriate.
- (2) The period for making submissions in relation to an Improvement Scheme policy must not be less than a period of 21 days commencing on the day on which the notice of the policy is published under subclause (1)(a).

- (3) After the expiry of the period within which submissions may be made, the Commission must
 - (a) review the proposed policy in the light of any submissions made; and
 - (b) resolve to -
 - (i) proceed with the policy with or without modification; or
 - (ii) not to proceed with the policy.
- (4) If the Commission resolves to proceed with the policy, the Commission must publish notice of the policy in a newspaper circulating in the Shire of Ashburton.
- (5) A policy has effect on publication of a notice under sub-clause (4).
- (6) The Commission
 - (a) must ensure than an up to-date copy of each Improvement Scheme policy made under this Scheme is kept and made available for public inspection during business hours at the offices of the Commission; and
 - (b) may publish a copy of each of those Improvement Scheme policies on the website of the Commission.

16. Procedure for amending Improvement Scheme policy

- (1) Clause 15, with any necessary changes, applies to the amendment to an Improvement Scheme policy.
- (2) Despite subclause (1), the Commission may make an amendment to an Improvement Scheme policy without advertising the amendment if, in the opinion of the Commission, the amendment is a minor amendment.

17. Revocation of Improvement Scheme policy

An Improvement Scheme policy may be revoked —

- (1) by a subsequent Improvement Scheme policy that
 - (a) is prepared in accordance with this Part; and
 - (b) expressly revokes the Improvement Scheme policy.
- (2) by a notice of revocation
 - (a) prepared by the Commission; and
 - (b) published in a newspaper circulating in the Shire of Ashburton.

Part 3 — Zones and use of land

18. Zones

- (1) Zones are shown on the Scheme map according to the legend on the Scheme Map.
- (2) The objectives of each zone are set out below.

19. Strategic Industry zone

The objective of the Strategic Industry zone is to provide for the establishment of hydrocarbon processing industries including downstream processing industries and uses incidental to hydrocarbon processing.

20. General Industry zone

The objective of the General Industry zone is to provide for a wide range of general industrial uses.

21. Infrastructure zone

The objective of the Infrastructure zone is to provide for the establishment and unimpeded use of common user infrastructure, access and transport corridors, and utility services.

22. Workforce Accommodation zone

The objective of the Workforce Accommodation zone is to provide for the accommodation of workers engaged in developments within the Ashburton North Strategic Industrial Area.

23. Industry Protection zone

The objective of the Industry Protection zone is to protect the industrial amenity of the Ashburton North Strategic Industrial Area from encroachment of uses that are not compatible with hydrocarbon processing and related activities, and to ensure sensitive uses are not adversely affected by those processing and related activities.

24. Zoning table

The zoning table for this Scheme is as follows -

Table 1 – Zoning Table

Zones Use Classes	StrategicIndustry	General Industry	Infrastructure	Workforce Accommodation	Industry Protection
abattoir	x	x	x	x	x
agriculture – extensive	х	x	х	х	D
agriculture — intensive	х	х	х	х	x
animal husbandry — intensive	х	x	x	x	x
civic use	x	D	x	x	x
convenience store	x	D	x	x	x
fuel depot	I	Р	х	x	x
harbour and marine facilities	А	А	x	х	х
industry	х	Р	х	x	x
industry - extractive	х	D	x	x	x
industry - hydrocarbon processing	Р	x	x	x	x
industry - light	х	D	х	х	x
industry - noxious	I	А	x	x	x

Zones					
Use classes	Strategic Industry	General Industry	Infrastructure	Workforce Accommodation	Industry Protection
industry – strategic extraction	x	D	x	x	D
motor vehicle repair	I	Р	x	х	x
motor vehicle wash	1	Р	x	x	x
office	1	I	x	x	x
resource recovery center	I	А	x	х	x
service station	x	D	x	x	x
storage	I	Р	x	x	D
supply base	Р	Р	x	x	x
telecommunications infrastructure	I	D	Р	I	А
trade display	x	Р	x	x	x
trade supplies	x	Р	x	x	x
transport depot	I	Р	x	x	x
transport overnight facility	x	D	x	x	x
utility - private	1	D	Р	Р	D
utility - public	I	Р	Р	Р	D
warehouse	I	Р	x	x	x
workforce accommodation	х	х	x	D	х

25. Interpreting zoning table

- (1) The permissibility of uses of land in the various zones in the Scheme area is determined by cross-reference between the list of use classes on the left hand side of the zoning table and the list of zones at the top of the zoning table.
- (2) The symbols used in the zoning table have the following meanings
 - **P** means that the use is permitted if it complies with any relevant development standards or requirements of this Scheme;
 - I means that the use is permitted if it is consequent on, or naturally attaching, appertaining or relating to the predominant use of the land and it complies with any relevant development standards and requirements of this Scheme;
 - **D** means that the use is not permitted unless the Commission has exercised its discretion by granting development approval;
 - A means that the use is not permitted unless the Commission has exercised its discretion by granting development approval after giving special notice in accordance with clause 40; and
 - **X** means that the use is not permitted by this Scheme.

Note:

- 1. The development approval of the Commission may be required to carry out works on land in addition to any approval granted for the use of land. In normal circumstances one application is made for both the carrying out of works on, and the use of, land.
- 2. For works on land that do not require development approval see clause 36.
- 3. In considering a D or A use, the Commission will have regard to the matters set out in clause 43.

- (3) A specific use class referred to in the zoning table is excluded from any other use class described in more general terms.
- (4) The Commission may, in respect of a use that is not specifically referred to in the zoning table and that cannot reasonably be determined as falling within a use class referred to in the zoning table —
 - (a) determine that the use is consistent with the objectives of a particular zone and is therefore a use that may be permitted in the zone subject to conditions imposed by the Commission; or
 - (b) determine that the use may be consistent with the objectives of a particular zone and give notice under clause 40 before considering an application for development approval for the use of the land; or
 - (c) determine that the use is not consistent with the objectives of a particular zone and is therefore not permitted in the zone.
- (5) If a use is not listed in the zoning table the Commission may, in considering an application for development approval for land within the zone, have due regard for the Guide Plan as it applies to the land.
- (6) If a use of land is identified in a zone as being class P or class I use, the Commission may not refuse an application for development approval for that use in a zone but may require works that are to be undertaken in connection with that use to have development approval.
- (7) If the use of land is identified in a zone as being a class X use, the Commission must refuse an application for development approval for that use in that zone unless —
 - (a) the development approval application relates to land that is being used for a non-conforming use; and
 - (b) the Commission considers that the proposed use of the land would be less detrimental than the non-conforming use.
- (8) The use of land in accordance with and as contemplated by or under the Onslow Solar Salt Agreement is permitted.

26. Additional uses

- (1) Table 2 sets out
 - (a) classes of use for specified land that are additional to the classes of use that are permissible in the zone in which the land is located; and
 - (b) the conditions that apply to that additional use.

No.	Description of land	Additional use	Conditions
1	Lots 500, 506, 507, 508, 518, 540, and Portion of Lots 152, 153, 351, 505, 509, 519, 520, 541 and 563 as defined on the Scheme Map	Discretionary (D) uses: Industry Industry – Noxious	 The land use must be deemed to be of strategic significance to the regional and state economy. The land use must not impede the operation of hydrocarbon processing industries.

Table 2 – Specific additional uses for zoned land in Scheme area

(2) Despite anything contained in the zoning table, land that is specified in Table 2 may be used for the additional class of use set out in respect of that land subject to the conditions that apply to that use.

27. Special Use zone

- (1) Table 3 sets out
 - (a) Special Use zones for specified land that are in addition to the zones in the zoning table;
 - (b) the classes of special use that are permissible in that zone; and
 - (c) the conditions that apply in respect of the special uses.

Table 3 – Special Use zones in Scheme area

No.	Description of land	Special use	Conditions
1	Lot 1577 (on Deposited Plan 72843) (as defined on the Scheme map)	Permitted (P) uses include: (i) motor vehicle repair (ii) motor vehicle wash (iii) office (iv) storage (v) telecommunications infrastructure (vi) transport depot (vii) transport – overnight facility (viii) utility – private (ix) utility – public (x) warehouse Discretionary (D) uses include:	 Industry – noxious shall be determined by the Commission following the receipt of the advice of agencies responsible for administering the <i>Environmental</i> <i>Protection Act 1986</i>. Uses other than workforce accommodation, shall be located within a maximum distance of 1000 meters from the southern boundary of the western General Industrial Area. Workforce accommodation uses shall be setback a minimum distance of 1000 meters from the

(i) (ii)	Workforce accommodation Industry – noxious		ern boundary of the western al Industrial Area.
		within south Gener affect the wo use ar develo Infrast	opment and use of land 1000 meters from the ern boundary of the western al Industry Area shall not the amenity and safety of orkforce accommodation ad, shall not constrain opment within the cructure zone and General ry zone.

- (2) A person must not use any land, or any structure or buildings on land, in a Special Use zone except for a class of use that is permissible in that zone and subject to the conditions that apply to that use.
- Note: Special Use zones apply to special categories of land use which do not comfortably sit within any other zone in the Scheme.

28. Non-conforming uses

- (1) Unless specifically provided, this Scheme does not prevent
 - (a) the continued use of any land, or any structure or building on land, for the purpose for which it was being lawfully used immediately before the commencement of this Scheme; or
 - (b) the carrying out of development on land if
 - (i) before the commencement of this Scheme, the development was lawfully approved; and
 - (ii) the approval has not expired or been cancelled.
- (2) Subclause (1) does not apply if
 - (a) the non-conforming use of the land is discontinued; and
 - (b) a period of 6 months, or a longer period approved by the Commission, has elapsed since the discontinuance of the non-conforming use.
- (3) Subclause (1) does not apply in respect of a non-conforming use of land if, under Part 11 of the Act, the Commission –
 - (a) purchases the land; or
 - (b) pays compensation to the owner of the land in relation to the nonconforming use.

29. Changes to non-conforming use

- (1) A person must not, without development approval
 - (a) alter or extend a non-conforming use of land; or

- (b) erect, alter or extend a building used for, or in conjunction with, a nonconforming use; or
- (c) repair, rebuild, alter or extend a building used for a non-conforming use that is destroyed to the extent of 75% or more of its value; or
- (d) change the use of land from a non-conforming use to another use that is not permitted by the Scheme.
- (2) An application for development approval for the purposes of this clause must be advertised in accordance with clause 40.
- (3) The Commission may only grant development approval for a change of use of land referred to in subclause (1)(d) if, in the opinion of the Commission, the proposed use –
 - (a) is less detrimental to the amenity of the locality than the existing nonconforming use; and
 - (b) is closer to the intended purpose of the zone in which the land is situated.

30. Register of non-conforming uses

- (1) The Commission may prepare a register of land within the Scheme area that is being used for a non-conforming use.
- (2) A register prepared by the Commission must set out the following -
 - (a) a description of each area of land that is being used for a non-conforming use;
 - (b) a description of any building on the land;
 - (c) a description of the non-conforming use; and
 - (d) the date on which any discontinuance of the non-conforming use is noted.
- (3) If the Commission prepares a register under subclause (1) the Commission must
 - (a) ensure that the register is kept up-to-date; and
 - (b) make a copy of the register available for public inspection during business hours at the offices of the Commission; and
 - (c) publish a copy of the register on the website of the Commission.
- (4) An entry in the register in relation to the land that is being used for a nonconforming use is evidence of the matters set out in the entry, unless the contrary is proved.

Part 4 — **General Development Requirements**

31. Variations to site and development requirements

- (1) In this clause site and development requirements means requirements relating to works that are set out in this Part.
- (2) The Commission may approve an application for a development approval that does not comply with an additional site and development requirements.
- (3) An approval under subclause (2) may be unconditional or subject to any conditions the Commission considers appropriate.
- (4) If the Commission is of the opinion that the non-compliance with an additional site and development requirement will mean that the development is likely to adversely affect any owners or occupiers in the general locality or in an area adjoining the site of the development the Commission must —
 - (a) consult the affected parties by following one or more of the provisions for advertising uses under clause 40; and
 - (b) have regard to any expressed views prior to making its determination to grant development approval under this clause.
- (5) The Commission may only approve an application for development approval under this clause if the Commission is satisfied that
 - (a) approval of the proposed development would be appropriate having regard to the matters that the Commission is to have regard to in considering an application for development approval as set out in clause 43; and
 - (b) the non-compliance with the additional site and development requirements will not have a significant adverse effect on the occupiers or users of the development, the inhabitants of the locality or the likely future development of the locality.

32. Variations to Improvement Scheme provisions for heritage purposes

- The Commission may vary any site or development requirement specified in this Scheme to –
 - (a) facilitate the built heritage conservation of a place entered in the Register of Places under the *Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990* or listed in the heritage list; or
 - (b) enhance or preserve heritage values in a heritage area.
- (2) A variation under subclause (1) may be unconditional or subject to any conditions the Commission considers appropriate.
- (3) If the Commission is of the opinion that the variation of site and development requirements is likely to affect any owners or occupiers in the general locality of the place or the heritage area the Commission must –

- (a) consult the affected parties by following one or more of the provisions for advertising uses under clause 40; and
- (b) have regard to any views expressed prior to making its determination to vary the site or development requirements under this clause.

33. Car Parking

Car parking must be designed to meet the operational needs with bays being constructed in accordance with the appropriate Australian Standard.

Part 5 - Guide Plan

34. Purpose and requirements

- (1) The purpose of the Guide Plan is to:
 - (a) provide further delineation of planned activities within the Scheme area;
 - (b) identify criteria and considerations to be addressed by proponents in preparing applications for development approval; and
 - (c) provide guidance for the assessment and determination of applications for development approval.
- (2) Development should generally be in accordance with the Guide Plan set out at Appendix 1.
- (3) A departure from or alteration to the Guide Plan may be permitted if the Commission considers the proposed departure or alteration to be minor in nature and it will not prejudice the future development of the Scheme area having regard for the objectives of the applicable zone.

Part 6 — Requirement for Development Approval

35. Requirement for development approval

A person must not commence or carry out any works on, or use, land that is zoned in the Scheme area unless —

- (a) the person has obtained the development approval of the Commission under Part 7; or
- (b) the development is of a type referred to in clause 36.

Note: Development includes the erection, placement and display of advertisements.

36. Development for which development approval not required

- (1) Development approval of the Commission is not required for the following works
 - (a) the carrying out of internal building work which does not materially affect the external appearance of the building unless the development is located in a place that is -
 - (i) entered in the Register of Heritage Places under the *Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990*; or
 - (ii) the subject of an order under the *Heritage of Western Australia Act* 1990 Part 6; or
 - (iii) the subject of a heritage agreement entered into under the *Heritage* of Western Australia Act 1990 section 29.
 - (b) the demolition of any building or structure except where the building or structure is
 - (i) located in a place that is entered in the Register of Places under the *Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990*; or
 - (ii) the subject of an order under the *Heritage of Western Australia Act 1990* Part 6; or
 - (iii) the subject of a heritage Agreement entered into under the *Heritage* of Western Australian Act 1990 section 29.
 - temporary works which are in existence for less than 48 hours, or a longer period agreed by the Commission, in any 12 month period;
 - (d) the temporary erection or installation of an advertisement if -
 - the advertisement is erected or installed in connection with an election, referendum or other poll conducted under the *Commonwealth Electoral Act 1918* (Commonwealth), the *Electoral Act 1907* or the *Local Government Act 1995*; and
 - (ii) the primary purpose of the advertisement is for political communication in relation to the election, referendum or poll; and

- (iii) the advertisement is not erected or installed until the election, referendum or other poll is called and is removed no later than 48 hours after the election, referendum or other poll is conducted;
- (e) the erection or installation of an advertisement of a class approved in writing by the Commission;
- (f) development on land that is designated as a 'P' use in the Infrastructure zone;
- (g) port works and port facilities undertaken, constructed or provided on land controlled by the Pilbara Ports Authority;
- (h) any other development specified in writing by the Commission;
- the carrying out of any other works specified in an Improvement Scheme Policy that applies to the development as works that do not require development approval;
- (j) the carrying out of works of a type identified elsewhere in this Scheme as works that do not require development approval.

Note: The Planning and Development Act 2005 section 157 applies in respect of the carrying out of works necessary to enable the subdivision of land if the Commission has approved a plan of the subdivision.

- (2) Despite subclause (1), development approval may be required for certain works carried out
 - (a) on land designated by an order made under the *Fire and Emergency Services Act 1998* section 18P as a bush fire prone area.

37. Development approval of the Commission is not required for the following uses —

- (a) development that is a use identified in this Scheme as a use that is permitted in the zone in which the development is located and
 - (i) the development has no works component; or
 - (ii) development approval is not required of the works component of the development;
- (b) temporary use which is in existence for less than 48 hours, or a longer period as agreed by the Commission, in any 12 month period;
- (c) any other use specified in an Improvement Scheme policy that applies to the development as a use that does not require development approval;
- (d) use of a type identified elsewhere in this Scheme as use that does not require development approval.

Part 7 — Applications for Development Approval

38. Form of application

- (1) An application for development approval must be -
 - (a) made in the form of the "Application for Development Approval" set out in clause 62(1); and
 - (b) signed by the owner of the land on which the proposed development is to be located; and
 - (c) accompanied by any fee for an application of that type set out in the *Planning and Development Regulations 2009* or prescribed under the *Local Government Act 1995*; and
 - (d) accompanied by the plans and information specified in clause 39.
- (2) For the purposes of subclause (1)(b), a person or body may sign an application for development approval as the owner of freehold land if the person or body is one of the following
 - (a) a person who is referred to in the definition of *owner* in respect of freehold land in clause 12;
 - (b) a strata company that is authorised by a management statement registered under the *Strata Titles Act 1985* section 5C to make an application for development approval in respect of the land;
 - (c) a person who is authorised under another written law to make an application for development approval in respect of the land;
 - (d) an agent of a person referred to in paragraph (a).
 - *Note:* The Planning and Development Act 2005 section 267A makes provision for the signing of documents by the owner of Crown land.
- (3) An application for development approval for the erection, placement or display of an advertisement must be accompanied by sufficient information to determine the application in the form of the "Additional Information for Development Approval for Advertisements" set out in clause 62(2).

Note: The Interpretation Act 1984 section 74 provides for circumstances in which deviations from a prescribed form do not invalidate the form used.

39. Accompanying material

- (1) An application for development approval must be accompanied by
 - (a) a plan or plans in a form approved by the Commission showing the following
 - (i) the location of the site including road names, lot numbers, north point and the dimensions of the site;
 - (ii) the existing and proposed ground levels over the whole of the land the subject of the application;
 - the location, height and type of all existing structures and environmental features, including watercourses, wetlands and native vegetation on the site;

- (iv) the structures and environmental features that are proposed to be removed;
- (v) the existing and proposed use of the site, including proposed hours of operation, and buildings and structures to be erected on the site;
- (vi) the existing and proposed means of access for pedestrians and vehicles to and from the site;
- (vii) the location, number, dimensions and layout of all car parking spaces intended to be provided;
- (viii) the location and dimensions of any area proposed to be provided for the loading and unloading of vehicles carrying goods or commodities to and from the site and the means of access to and from those areas;
- (ix) the location, dimensions and design of any open storage or trade display area and particulars of the manner in which it is proposed to develop the open storage or trade display area; and
- (x) the nature and extent of any open space and landscaping proposed for the site;

and;

- (b) plans, elevations and sections of any building proposed to be erected or altered and of any building that is intended to be retained; and
- (c) a report on any specialist studies in respect of the development that the Commission requires the applicant to undertake such as site surveys or traffic, heritage, environmental and engineering; and
- (d) the following information if the application is for workforce accommodation:
 - the length of time a workforce accommodation proposal should be approved;
 - (ii) appropriate setbacks from existing and proposed industrial development;
 - (iii) intended strategies to manage the economic and social impact of the proposal on Onslow; and
 - (iv) intended strategies to manage the health and wellbeing of workers; and
- (e) demonstration of due regard having been given to the Guide Plan; and
- (f) any other plan or information that the Commission reasonably requires.
- (2) The Commission may waive or vary a requirement set out in subclause (1).

40. Advertising applications

- (1) An application for development approval must be advertised under this clause if the proposed development
 - (a) relates to the extension of a non-conforming use; or
 - (b) relates to a use if -
 - the use is not specifically referred to in the zoning table for this Scheme in respect of the zone in which the development is located; and
 - the Commission determines that the use may be consistent with the objective of that zone and that notice of the application should be given;

or

- (c) does not comply with a requirement of this Scheme; or
- (d) is of a type that this Scheme requires to be advertised.
- (2) The Commission may waive a requirement for an application to be advertised in the circumstances set out in subclause (1)(c) if the Commission is satisfied that the departure from the requirements of this Scheme is of a minor nature.
- (3) The Commission may advertise, or require the applicant to advertise, an application for development approval in one or more of the following ways
 - (a) by giving notice of the proposed use or development to nearby owners and occupiers who, in the opinion of the Commission are likely to be affected by the granting of development approval, including a statement that submissions may be made to the Commission by a specified day being a day not less than 14 days from the day the notice is given to the person;
 - (b) by publishing a notice of the proposed use or development in a newspaper circulating in the Shire of Ashburton area including a statement that submissions may be made to the Commission by a specified day being a day not less than 14 days from the day the notice is published;
 - (c) by publishing a notice of the proposed use or development by electronic means in a form approved by the Commission including a statement that submissions may be made to the Commission by a specified day being a day not less than 14 days from the day the notice is published;
 - (d) by erecting a sign or signs in a conspicuous place on the land the subject of the application giving notice of the proposed use or development for a period of not less than 14 days from the day the sign is erected including on each sign a statement that submissions may be made to the Commission by a specified day being a day not less than 14 days from the day on which the sign is erected.
- (4) Notice referred to in subclause (3) must be in the form of the "Notice of Public Advertisement of Planning Proposal" set out in clause 62(3) unless the Commission specifies otherwise.

- (5) If an application for development approval is advertised under this clause, the Commission
 - must make the application and the material accompanying it available for public inspection during business hours at the offices of the Commission; and
 - (b) may publish the application and the material accompanying it on the website of the Commission.

41. Subsequent Approval of Development

The procedures relating to applications for development approval set out in Part 6, Part 8 and this Part apply, with any modifications necessary, to an application for development approval for development already commenced or carried out.

Note: The Planning and Development Act 2005 section 164 sets out the effect of approval for development already commenced or carried out.

Part 8 — Procedure for dealing with applications for development approval

42. Consultation with other authorities

- (1) When, in the opinion of the Commission, an application for development approval may affect any other statutory, public or planning authority, the Commission is to provide a copy of the application to the authority for objections and recommendations.
- (2) A statutory, public or planning authority receiving a copy of an application may, within 42 days of receiving the application or within such longer period as the Commission allows, provide to the Commission a memorandum in writing containing any objections to, or recommendations in respect of the whole or part of the proposed development.
- (3) If a statutory, public or planning authority does not provide a memorandum within the time allowed under subclause (2), the Commission may determine that the authority is to be taken to have no objections or recommendations to make.

43. Matters to be considered by Commission

In considering an application for development approval the Commission is to have due regard to the following matters to the extent that, in the opinion of the Commission, those matters are relevant to the development that is the subject of the application —

- (a) the aims and provisions of this Scheme, including the provisions of the Guide Plan;
- (b) the requirements of orderly and proper planning including any proposed amendment to this Scheme that has been advertised under the *Planning* and Development (Local Planning Schemes) Regulations 2015 or any other proposed planning instrument that the Commission is seriously considering adopting or approving;
- (c) any approved State Planning Policy;
- (d) any environmental protection policy approved under the *Environmental Protection Act 1986* section 31(d);
- (e) any policy of the Commission;
- (f) any policy of the State;
- (g) any Improvement Scheme Policy for the Scheme area;
- (h) any report of the review of this Scheme that has been published under the *Planning and Development (Local Planning Schemes) Regulations* 2015;
- (i) the built heritage conservation of any place that is of cultural significance;
- (j) the effect of the proposal on the cultural heritage significance of the area in which the development is located;
- (k) the compatibility of the development with its setting including the relationship of the development to development on adjoining land or on other land in the locality including, but not limited to, the likely effect of the height, bulk, scale, orientation and appearance of the development;
- (I) the amenity of the locality including the following —

- (i) environmental impacts of the development;
- (ii) character of the locality;
- (iii) social impacts of the development;
- (m) the likely effect of the development on the natural environment or water resources and any means that are proposed to protect or to mitigate impacts on the natural environment or water resource;
- (n) whether adequate provision has been made for the landscaping of the land to which the application relates and whether any trees or other vegetation on the land should be preserved;
- (o) the suitability of the land for the development taking into account the possible risk to human health or safety;
- (p) the suitability of the land for the development taking into account the possible risk of flooding, tidal inundation, subsidence, landslip, bush fire, soil erosion, land degradation or any other risk;
- (q) the adequacy of
 - (i) the proposed means of access to and egress from the site; and
 - (ii) arrangements for the loading, unloading, maneuvering and parking of vehicles;
- (r) the amount of traffic likely to be generated by the development, particularly in relation to the capacity of the road system in the locality and the probable effect on traffic flow and safety;
- (s) the availability and adequacy for the development of public utility services and storage, management and collection of waste;
- (t) the terms of the Onslow Solar Salt Agreement and any activities in accordance with and as contemplated by or under that agreement;
- the potential loss of any community service or benefit resulting from the development other than potential loss that may result from economic competition between new and existing businesses;
- (v) the history of the site where the development is to be located;
- (w) the impact of the development on the community as a whole notwithstanding the impact of the development on particular individuals;
- (x) any submissions received on the application;
- (y) the comments or submissions received from any authority consulted under clause 42; and
- (z) any other planning consideration the Commission considers appropriate.

44. Determination of applications

- (1) The Commission must not determine an application for development approval until the later of:
 - (a) if the application is advertised under clause 40 the end of each period for making submissions to the Commission specified in a notice referred to in clause 40(3); and
 - (b) if a copy of the application has been provided to a statutory, public or planning authority under clause 42 - the end of each period for providing a memorandum to the Commission referred to in clause 42(2).

- (2) The Commission may determine an application for development approval by -
 - (a) granting development approval without conditions; or
 - (b) granting development approval with conditions; or
 - (c) refusing to grant development approval.
- (3) The Commission shall only grant approval for workforce accommodation for a specific period.

45. Form and date of determination

- (1) As soon as practicable after determining an application for development approval, the Commission must give the applicant written notice of the determination in the form of the "Notice of determination on application for development approval" set out in clause 62(4).
- (2) The determination has effect on the day on which the Commission makes a decision.

46. Commencement of development under development approval

If development approval is granted under clause 44 -

- (a) the development must be substantially commenced -
 - (i) if no period is specified in the approval within the period of 2 years commencing on the date on which the determination is made; or if a period is specified in the approval — within that period; or
 - (ii) in either case within a longer period approved by the Commission on an application made under clause 38(1)(a);
 - and
- (b) the approval lapses if the development has not substantially commenced within the period determined under paragraph (a).

47. Temporary development approval

The Commission may impose conditions limiting the period of time for which a development approval is granted.

Note: A temporary development approval is where the Commission grants approval for a limited period. It does not have any effect on the period within which the development must commence.

48. Scope of development approval

Development approval may be granted —

- (a) for the development for which the approval is sought; or
- (b) for the development for which the approval is sought, except for a part or aspect of that development specified in the approval; or
- (c) for a part or aspect of the development for which approval is sought that is specified in the approval.

49. Approval subject to later approval of details

- (1) The Commission may grant development approval subject to a condition that further details of any works or use specified in the condition must be submitted to, and approved by, the Commission before the developer commences the development.
- (2) The Commission may only impose a condition referred to in subclause (1) if the Commission is satisfied that the further matters that are to be approved would not substantially change the development approved.

50. Time for deciding application for development approval

- (1) The Commission must determine an application for development approval
 - (a) if the application is advertised under clause 40 or a copy of the application is provided to a statutory, public or planning authority under clause 42 within 90 days of receipt of the application; or
 - (b) otherwise within 60 days of the receipt of the application and the material that is required to accompany the application referred to in clause 39; or
 - (c) in either case within a longer time agreed in writing between the applicant and the Commission.
- (2) If the Commission has not made a determination in the time referred to in subclause (1) the Commission is to be taken to have refused to grant the development approval –
- (3) Despite subclause (2), the Commission may determine whether or not to grant the development approval after the period applicable under subclause (1) has expired and the validity of the determination is not affected by the expiry.
- (4) The Commission must give the applicant written notice of its decision to grant or refuse to grant development approval.

51. Review of decisions

(1) In this clause —

affected person, in relation to a reviewable determination, means:

- (a) the applicant for development approval; or
- (b) the owner of land in respect of which an application for development approval is made;

reviewable determination means a determination by the Commission to -

- (a) refuse an application for development approval; or to grant development approval subject to conditions; or
- (b) to refuse to amend or cancel a development approval on an application made under clause 52.
- (2) An affected person may apply to the State Administrative Tribunal for a review of a reviewable determination in accordance with the *Planning and Development Act 2005* Part 14.

52. Amending or cancelling development approval

- (1) An owner of land in respect of which development approval has been granted by the Commission may make an application to the Commission requesting the Commission to do any or all of the following
 - (a) to amend the approval so as to extend the period within which any development approved must be substantially commenced;
 - (b) to amend or delete any condition to which the approval is subject;
 - (c) to amend an aspect of the development approved which, if amended, would not substantially change the development approved;
 - (d) to cancel the approval.
- (2) An application under subclause (1)
 - (a) is to be made in accordance with the requirements of Part 7 and dealt with under this Part as if it were an application for development approval; and
 - (b) may be made during or after the period within which the development approved must be substantially commenced.
- (3) Despite subclause (2), the Commission may waive or vary a requirement in Part 7 or this Part in respect of an application if the Commission is satisfied that the application relates to a minor amendment to the development approval.
- (4) The Commission may determine an application made under subclause (1) by
 - (a) approving the application without conditions; or
 - (b) approving the application with conditions; or
 - (c) refusing the application.

Part 9 – Bushfire Risk Management

53. Terms used

In this Part, unless the contrary intention appears -

AS 3959 means Australian Standard AS 3959 – Construction of buildings in bushfireprone areas, as adopted from time to time as a referenced document for the purposes of the Building Code;

BAL contour map in relation to a development site, means a scale map of an area that includes the development site –

- (a) prepared in accordance with State Planning Policy 3.7: Planning in Bushfire Prone Areas as part of a plan of subdivision that has been approved under Part 10 of the Act for the area; and
- (b) that shows the indicative bushfire attack levels (BAL) for the area;

building code means the Building Code of Australia which is volumes 1 and 2, as amended from time to time, of the National Construction Code series published by, or on behalf of, the Australian Building Codes Board;

bushfire attack level assessment means an assessment prepared in a manner and form set out in AS 3959 to determine a bushfire attack level (BAL) as set out in AS 3959;

construction of a building includes the erection, assembly or placement of a building but does not include the renovation, alteration, extension, improvement or repair of a building;

development approval means development approval of the Commission obtained under Part 7;

development site means that part of a lot on which a building that is the subject of development stands or is to be constructed;

habitable building means a permanent or temporary structure on that land that -

- (a) is fully or partially enclosed; and
- (b) has at least one wall of solid material and a roof of solid material; and
- (c) is used for a purpose that involves the use of the interior of the structure by people for living, working, studying or being entertained;

specified building means a structure of a kind specified in this Scheme as a kind of structure to which this Part applies in addition to its application to habitable buildings.

54. Application of Part to development

- (1) This Part does not apply to development unless the development is -
 - the construction or use, or construction and use, of a single house or ancillary dwelling on a lot or lots with a total area of 1,100m² or more; or
 - (b) the construction or use, or construction and use, of -

- (i) a habitable building other than a single house or ancillary dwelling; or
- (ii) a specified building.
- (2) The requirements in this Part are in addition to any provisions relating to development in a bushfire prone area that apply in a special control area.

55. Determining whether development site is in a bushfire prone area

For the purposes of this Part, a development site is subject, or likely to be subject, to bushfires and is referred to as being *in a bushfire prone area* if the development site is on land designated by an order made under the *Fire and Emergency Services Act 1998* section 18P as a bush fire prone area.

56. Proposed development in a bushfire prone area

- Unless subclause (2) applies, before commencing any development on a development site a person (the developer) must cause to be prepared a bushfire attack level assessment for the development site if the development site
 - (a) is in a bushfire prone area; and
 - (b) has been in a bushfire prone area for a period of at least 4 months.
- (2) A developer is not required under subclause (1) to cause to be prepared a bushfire attack level assessment for a development site if
 - (a) a BAL contour map has been prepared in relation to the development site; or
 - (b) because of the terrain of the development site it is not possible to calculate the bushfire attack level of the development site.
- (3) The developer must have development approval to commence any development on the development site if
 - (a) the bushfire attack level assessment prepared under subclause (1) calculates the bushfire attack level of the development site as BAL 40 or BAL Flame Zone; or
 - (b) a bushfire attack level assessment has not been prepared under subclause (1) but a BAL contour map prepared in relation to the development site indicates that the bushfire attack level of the development site is BAL - 40 or BAL - Flame Zone; or
 - (c) because of the terrain of the development site it is not possible to calculate the bushfire attack level of the development site.
- (4) Subclause (3) applies
 - (a) in addition to any requirement in this Scheme for development approval to be obtained; and
 - (b) despite any exemption in this Scheme from the requirement to obtain development approval.

57. Matters to be considered for development approval

- (1) In considering an application for development approval for development to which this Part applies, the Commission is to have regard to the bushfire resistant construction requirements of the Building Code.
 - (a) The matters referred to in subclause (1) are in addition to any other matters that the Commission is to have regard to in considering the application in accordance with this Scheme.

58. Transitional provisions for sites in new bushfire prone areas

(1) In this clause, each of these terms has the meaning given in the *Building Act* 2011 section 3 —

building permit

building work

(2) In this clause —

application means an application under the Building Act 2011 for a building permit;

transitional permit means a building permit granted in respect of an application to do building work on a development site if —

- (a) the site was not in a bushfire prone area when the application was made; or
- (b) the site had been in a bushfire prone area for a period of less than 4 months when the application was made.
- (3) Clause 56 does not apply to the commencement of development to which a transitional permit applies.

Part 10 — Enforcement and Administration

59. Powers of Commission

- (1) For the purposes of implementing this Scheme the Commission may -
 - (a) enter into an agreement in respect of a matter relating to this Scheme with any owner, occupier or other person having an interest in land affected by this Scheme; and
 - (b) deal with or dispose of any land in the Scheme area which it has acquired in accordance with the *Planning and Development Act 2005* Part 11 Division 4.

60. Entry and Inspection Powers

- (1) The Commission may, by instrument in writing, designate an officer of a public authority as an authorised officer for the purposes of this clause.
- (2) An authorised officer may, for the purpose of monitoring whether this Scheme is being complied with, at any reasonable time and with any assistance reasonably required —
 - (i) enter any building or land in the Scheme area; and
 - (ii) inspect the building or land and any thing in or on the building or land.

61. Repair of existing advertisements

- (1) The Commission may require the owner of an advertisement located in the Scheme area to repair the advertisement if, in the opinion of the Commission, the advertisement has deteriorated to a point where it is in conflict with the aims of this Scheme.
- (2) A requirement referred to in subclause (1) must
 - (a) be in the form of a written notice given to the person; an
 - (b) specify the advertisement the subject of the requirement; and
 - (c) set out clear reasons for the requirement; and
 - (d) set out full details of the action or alternative courses of action to be taken by the person; and
 - (e) specify the period, not being a period of less than 60 days from the day the notice is given to the person, within which the requirement must be complied with.
- (3) If the Commission does not know who the owner of an advertisement is, the Commission may give a notice referred to in subclause (1) to the owner of the land on which the advertisement is located and direct the owner of the land to give the notice to the owner of the advertisement within a period specified by the Commission.
- (4) If an owner of land on which an advertisement is located does not give to the owner of the advertisement a notice as directed under subclause (3), the owner of the land is to be taken to be the owner of the advertisement.

(5) A person to whom a notice under this clause is given may apply for a review of the requirement to the State Administrative Tribunal in accordance with the *Planning and Development Act 2005* Part 14.

Part 11 — Forms referred to in this Scheme

62. Forms referred to in this Scheme

(1) The form of an application for development approval referred to in clause 38(1)(a) is as follows –

Application for development approval

Owner details				
Name:				
ABN (if applicable):	ABN (if applicable):			
Address:				
Postcode:				
Phone:	Fax:	Email:		
Work:				
Home:				
Mobile:				
Contact person for correspondence:				
Signature:	Date:			
Signature:		Date:		
The signature of the owner(s) is required on all applications. This application will not proceed without that				

The signature of the owner(s) is required on all applications. This application will not proceed without that signature. For the purposes of signing this application an owner includes the persons referred to clause 12 of this Scheme.

Applicant details (if different from owner)				
Name:				
Address:				
Postcode:				
Phone:	Fax:	Email:		
Work: Home: Mobile:				
Contact person for correspondence:				

The information and plans provided with this application may be made available by the Commission for public viewing in connection with the application.

Signature:	Date:
Signature.	Date.

Property details			
Lot No:	House/Stree	t No:	Location No:
Diagram or Plan No:	Certificate of Vol. No:	fTitle	Folio:
Title encumbrances (e.g. easements, restrictive covenants):			
Street name:		Suburb:	
Nearest street intersection:			

Proposed development:		
Nature of development:		
□ Use		
□ Works and use		
Is an exemption from development claimed for part of the development?		
□ Yes □ No		
If yes, is the exemption for: \Box Works		
□ Use		
Description of exemption claimed (if relevant):		
Description of proposed works and/or land use:		
Nature of any existing buildings and/or land use:		
Approximate cost of proposed development:		
Estimated time of completion:		

OFFICE USE ONLY Acceptance Officer's initials: Date received: Commission reference no: (2) The form for providing additional information for development approval for advertisements referred to in clause 38(3) is as follows —

	Additional information for development approval for advertisements		
		Note: to be completed in addition to the Application for development approval form	
1.	Des	scription of property upon which advertisement is to be displayed including full	
	det	ails of its proposed position within that property:	
2.	Det	ails of proposed sign:	
	(a)	Type of structure on which advertisement is to be erected (i.e., freestanding, wall	
		mounted, other):	
	 (b)	Hoight, Width, Donth,	
	(U)	Height: Width: Depth:	
	(c)	Colours to be used:	
	•••••		
	(d)	Height above ground level –	
		to top of advertisement:	
		to underside:	
	(e)	Materials to be used:	
		Illuminated: Yes/No	
		If you state whether steady moving flashing alternating digital animated or	
		If yes, state whether steady, moving, flashing, alternating, digital, animated or scintillating and state intensity of light source:	

3. F	Period of time for which advertisement is required:
4. [Details of signs (if any) to be removed if this application is approved:
Note: T	his application should be supported by a photograph or photographs of the premises showing
SI	uperimposed thereon the proposed position for the advertisement and those advertisements to be moved
d	letailed in 4 above.
Signatu	ure of advertiser(s):
(if diffe	erent from landowners):
Date: .	

(3) The form of a notice of public advertisement of an application for development approval referred to in clause 40(4) is as follows -

Notice of public advertisement of an application of development approval

Planning and Development Act 2005

Western Australian Planning Commission

Notice of public advertisement of an application of development approval

The Western Australian Planning Commission has received an application to use and/or			
develop land for the following purpose and public comments are invited			
Lot No:	Street:	Suburb:	
Proposal:			
Details of the proposal a	are available for inspection	at the Commission office. Comments on the	
		riting on or before the day of	
Signed:		Dated:	
Signed.		Dateu.	
For and on behalf of the Western Australian Planning Commission:			

 (4) The form of notice of determination on an application for development approval referred to in clause 45 is as follows -

Notice of determination on application for development approval

Planning and Development Act 2005

Western Australian Planning Commission

Determination on application for development approval

Locatio	n:		
Lot:		Plan/Diagram:	
Vol No:		Folio No:	
Applica	tion Date:	Received on:	
Descrip	tion of proposed development:		
The ap	plication for development is:		
	Approved subject to the following conditions.		
	Refused for the following reason(s)		
Conditions/reasons for refusal:			
Date o	f determination:		
Note 1:	If the development the subject of this ap	proval is not substantially commenced within a period of 2	
	years, or another period specified in the	approval after the date of the determination, the approval	
	will lapse and be of no further effect.		
Note 2:	Whore an approval bac so lanced no dow	elopment must be carried out without the further approval	
Note 2.	of the Commission having first been sou		
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Note 3:	If an applicant or owner is aggrieved by t	nis determination there is a right of review by the State	
	Administrative Tribunal in accordance with	th the <i>Planning and Development Act 2005</i> Part 14. An	

application must be made within 28 days of the determination.			
Signed:	Dated:		
U U			
•••••			
for and on	behalf of the Western Australian Planning Commission.		

Appendix 1

ASHBURTON NORTH STRATEGIC INDUSTRIAL AREA - GUIDE PLAN

Improvement Scheme No. 1:

Contents

1.1	Guide Plan purpose	1
1.2	Guide Plan area	. 1
1.3	Operation	1
1.4	Zone specific requirements	2
1.5	Drainage	.3
1.6	Provisions Applying to Development in all Zones	.3

ASHBURTON NORTH STRATEGIC INDUSTRIAL AREA – GUIDE PLAN

1.1 Guide Plan Purpose

The Guide Plan is intended to guide the location of land uses and development in the Improvement Scheme No. 1: Ashburton North Strategic Industrial Area boundary, by outlining the specific requirements to be considered in each zone.

1.2 Guide Plan Area

The Guide Plan area matches the Scheme boundary.

1.3 Operation

In accordance with clause 2 of the Scheme, the Scheme (including the Guide Plan) comes into effect on the date on which it is published in the *Gazette*.

1.4 Zone Specific Requirements

An application for development approval must be accompanied by the zone specific information set out in section 1.4.1 to 1.4.6. That will require, depending upon the circumstance -

- (a) The inclusion with the application for development approval, the management plans and or documents set out in sections 1.4.1 to 1.4.6 (or amendments thereto); and/or
- (b) Where that documentation is already in place, demonstration as to how the development application complies with those zone specific requirements or management plans.

Where it is justified to the satisfaction of the Commission that the requirements are not relevant to the specific proposal the application is considered exempt from the requirements set out in sections 1.4.1 to 1.4.6.

1.4.1 Strategic Industry Zone

When considering applications for development approval in the Strategic Industry zone the Commission shall have due regard to following management plans and studies (as relevant):

- (a) Fire Management Plan;
- (b) Mosquito Management Plan;
- (c) Noise and Air Quality;
- (d) Water Management Plan;
- (e) Traffic Impact Assessment;
- (f) Construction Environmental Management Plan;
- (g) ServicingStrategy;
- (h) Acid Sulfate Soil and Dewatering Management Plan;
- (i) Terrestrial Weed Management;
- (j) Marine Turtle Baseline Lighting Survey and Design Guidelines; and
- (k) any other management plans and strategies the Commission considers relevant.

1.4.2 General Industry Zone

When considering applications for development approval in the General Industry zone, the Commission shall have due regard to the following (as relevant):

- (a) Fire Management Plan;
- (b) Mosquito Management Plan;
- (c) Water Management Plan;
- (d) Construction Environmental Management Plan;
- (e) Servicing Strategy;
- (f) Traffic Impact Assessment;
- (g) the existing Strategic Industry, Workforce Accommodation and Power Station buffers, as identified on the Guide Plan;
- (h) Environmental Assessment Report;
- (i) site investigations (such as geotechnical and acid sulfate soils); and
- (j) any other management plans and strategies the Commission considers relevant.

1.4.3 InfrastructureZone

Permitted development within the Infrastructure zone does not require the development approval of the Commission. Where development approval is required, the Commission shall have due regard to any management plans and studies the Commission considers relevant.

1.4.4 Workforce Accommodation Zone

When considering applications for development approval in the Workforce Accommodation zone, the Commission shall have due regard to the following management plans and studies (as relevant):

- (a) Fire Management Plan;
- (b) Mosquito Management Plan;
- (c) Water Management Plan;
- (d) Traffic Impact Assessment;
- (e) Construction Environmental Management Plan;
- (f) Servicing Strategy; and
- (g) any other management plans and strategies the Commission considers relevant.

Applications are to address the range of considerations associated with workforce accommodation including, but not limited to, the following:

- (a) building locations;
- (b) intended range and scope of land uses;
- (c) movement network;
- (d) arrangements for decommissioning; and
- (e) any other matter the Commission considers relevant.

1.4.5 Industry Protection Zone

When considering applications for development approval in the Industry Protection zone, the Commission shall have due regard to the following matters including, but not limited to:

- (a) whether the proposal is compatible with any existing, proposed or potential future use or development within the Ashburton North Strategic Industrial Area Improvement Scheme;
- (b) established buffers from the Special Use zone and the Workforce Accommodation zone;
- (c) the potential environmental impacts including any advice provided under the *Environmental Protection Act 1986*;
- (d) the terms of the Onslow Solar Salt Agreement and the activities of Onslow Salt in accordance with and as contemplated by or under that agreement;
- (e) the existing, proposed or likely risks, hazards and nuisance (including but not limited to noise, odour and light) associated with development within the Ashburton North Strategic Industrial Area Improvement Scheme;
- (f) the potential impacts of the proposal on the efficient development of the Ashburton North Strategic Industrial Area;
- (g) the activities necessary to support the effective heritage conservation of the Old Onslow townsite; and
- (h) any other matter the Commission considers relevant.

1.4.6 Special Use Zone

When considering applications for development approval in the Special Use zone, the Commission shall have due regard for the following management plans (as relevant):

- (a) Fire Management Plan;
- (b) Mosquito Management Plan;
- (c) Water Management Plan;
- (d) Traffic Impact Assessment;
- (e) Construction Environmental Management Plan;
- (f) Servicing Strategy; and
- (g) any other management plans and strategies the Commission considers relevant.

1.5 Drainage

There shall be no development of buildings, structures or other infrastructure within a drainage area which will impede or undermine its primary drainage function. In the event that any construction is proposed in a drainage area, there shall be suitable modelling undertaken to determine that it does not undermine its primary drainage function.

1.6 Provisions Applying to Development in all Zones

When considering applications for development approval in any zone, the Commission shall have due regard to the following industrial synergies:

Supply synergies: featuring local manufacturer and dedicated supplier of principal reagents for core process industries (e.g production of nitrogen for industrial use). The main supply synergy is the provision of gas from the LNG and domestic gas processing plants; and

By product synergies: the use of a previously disposed by-product (as solid, liquid, or gas, including heat) from one facility by another facility to produce a valuable by-product. This includes CO² for ammonium urea production, heat for desalination or process heat, and inorganic solid waste by products (such as construction and demolition waste).